FINANCE & INVESTMENT ADVISORY COMMITTEE

Minutes of the meeting held on 8 September 2020 commencing at 7.00 pm

Present: Cllr. Grint (Chairman)

Cllr. Dickins (Vice Chairman)

Cllrs. Abraham, Bayley, Clack, Clayton, Penny Cole, Harrison and Hogarth

An apology for absence was received from Cllr. Reay

Cllrs. Dr. Canet and Perry Cole were also present.

57. Minutes

With reference to Action 2, the Portfolio Holder advised that the Housing & Health Portfolio Holder was reviewing 'Sevenoaks Switch and Save'.

Resolved: That the Minutes of the meeting of the Finance & Investment Advisory Committee held on 8 July 2020 be approved and signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

58. Declarations of Interest

No additional declarations of interest were made.

59. Actions from Previous Meeting

See Minute 57 above. The actions were noted.

60. Update from Portfolio Holder

The Finance and Investments Portfolio Holder advised he had a message of positivity regarding COVID-19 in that lost income and expenditure would be partly offset. The government's compensation scheme forms had been received the previous week and officers were working on them. Costs were significant and the agenda papers before Members made that clear. He also advised that looking forward into COVID-19 recovery, rather than response, would continue to cost the Council and that saving and income opportunity proposals would be coming forward from Officers and Portfolio Holders to the advisory committees. The Council had gone into the crisis in an almost unique position and were not having to do an emergency budget as the 10- year budget helped the Council respond in a structured way.

He reported that Sir Tony Redmond had completed his review of effectiveness of local authority audit and it looked as though he would be suggesting a return to a centralised department.

He also advised that the Audit Strategic Risk Register was currently under review, and that he had requested that political risks be incorporated. He also felt that proactive strategic thinking was required to maintain a live risk register.

Finally, he reported that the three government business grant schemes had now closed, and the Council had enjoyed the 9th strongest performance in the country. He extended his thanks to all across the organisation for this achievement.

61. Referral from Cabinet or the Audit Committee

There were none.

62. Treasury Management Annual Report 2019/20

The Principal Accountant presented the report which provided the customary review of investment and borrowing activity during 2019/20 as required by the Council's Financial Procedure Rules. The report outlined the strategy adopted during the year, showed the position of the investment and debt portfolios at the beginning and the end of the year and gave details of how the investment fund had performed in comparison with previous years and against various benchmarks.

The overall return on the Council's investments had been above budget in 2019/20 by approximately £54,300 and the percentage return exceeded the recognised benchmarks. Whilst returns exceeded budget, inflation continued to outpace investment returns, leading to the gradual erosion of capital in real terms. The economic situation both globally and within the Eurozone remained volatile, and would have consequences for the UK economy. Treasury management in the past financial year had been conducted against this background and with a cautious investment approach.

Public Sector Equality Duty

Members noted that consideration had been given to impacts under the Public Sector Equality Duty.

Resolved: That it be recommended to Cabinet that the Treasury Management Annual Report for 2019/20, be approved.

63. Financial Results 2020/21- to the end of July 2020

The Head of Finance presented a report on the Council's 2020/21 financial results to the end of July 2020, which showed the year-end position was currently forecast to be an unfavourable variance of £3.3m which was largely due to COVID-19; and represented 21.2% of the Council's net service expenditure budget totalling £15,581,000. This position did not include any recovery of lost income as part of the Government's income compensation scheme.

Public Sector Equality Duty

Members noted that consideration had been given to impacts under the Public Sector Equality Duty.

Resolved: That it be recommended to Cabinet that the report be noted.

64. Financial Performance Indicators 2020/21- to the end of July 2020

Members noted the supplementary agenda which contained the new format for performance indicators in line with the Scrutiny Committee, detailing the internally set performance figures as at the end of July 2020. The Head of Finance drew Members' attention to particular areas including sundry debtors and treasury management.

Public Sector Equality Duty

Members noted that consideration had been given to impacts under the Public Sector Equality Duty.

Resolved: That the report be noted.

65. Financial Prospects and Budget Strategy 2021/22

The Deputy Chief Executive and Chief Officer Finance & Trading presented the report which was the first report of the Council's budget setting process for 2021/22 onwards. It set out the financial pressures the Council was likely to face in the coming years and suggested an appropriate strategy, utilising the 10-year budget framework which had proved successful to date and put the Council in a much stronger financial position than most other Councils.

Cabinet were being requested at their next meeting to shorten the budget process this year so that the Council's budget was set in November 2020 instead of February 2021, which would enable any changes to be implemented with effect from 1 April 2021 and the period of uncertainty for staff minimised.

The annual budget gap included in the report was £826,000 which was largely due to Covid-19 (£8.3m over the ten-year period). Growth and savings proposals were to be presented to the Advisory Committees and Cabinet, and their recommendations would be considered as part of the process to remove the gap.

The report was intended to start the debate and the assumptions would be updated if more accurate information became available. The main message was that the intention remained that the Council was aiming to continue to be financially self-sufficient and have a balanced 10-year budget but the process would be more challenging this year due to the financial impact of the Covid-19 pandemic.

Members discussed the report and took the opportunity to ask questions of clarity. It was noted that the risks and assumptions report would come to the next committee meeting should Cabinet approve the accelerated budget process at their meeting on 17 September 2020.

It was noted that there had been a communications campaign on Council Tax recovery advising the public to get in touch and that there would shortly be another as it was felt that this had assisted in the higher than anticipated collection rate despite the current situation caused by the pandemic.

Public Sector Equality Duty

Members noted that consideration had been given to impacts under the Public Sector Equality Duty.

Resolved: That Cabinet be advised that the Finance & Investment Advisory Committee

- a) supported the continuation of the ten-year financial planning approach;
- b) supported the accelerated budget process in preparation of the financial year;
- recognised the significant risk and uncertainties associated with many aspects of the budget and that Cabinet should be cogniscent of that; and
- recognised one of those uncertainties was over the Council Tax collection rate which the Committee would continue to monitor over the coming months.

66. <u>Bartholomew Way Park, Swanley</u>

The Deputy Chief Executive and Chief Officer Finance & Trading presented the report which sought Members' views on a proposal from Swanley Town Council to transfer the Bartholomew Way Park to Swanley Town Council at nil cost with the view to Swanley Town Council developing the site for a new Swanley Health Hub.

Members discussed the recommendation which was that the proposal be rejected as if the park was transferred a green space in the district would be lost and there were a number of other development sites in Swanley that might be suitable for a health hub.

Public Sector Equality Duty

Members noted that consideration had been given to impacts under the Public Sector Equality Duty.

Resolved: That it be recommended to Cabinet that the proposal by Swanley Town Council to transfer Bartholomew Way Park from Sevenoaks District Council to Swanley Town Council, be rejected.

67. Burlington Mews Update

The Deputy Chief Executive & Chief Officer Finance & Trading presented the report which provided an update on the development of the houses in Burlington Mews.

Due to the impact of the Covid-19 pandemic on the housing market, the Council had taken the opportunity to revise its approach to selling the houses to protect its investment in the properties. In contrast to the sales market, the lettings market had strengthened partly due to lockdown encouraging more home buyers to test living outside city centres in larger properties. The original intention had been to put all the houses up for sale, however the new approach was to proceed with a mix of sales and lettings to increase the options available as the situation evolves. The more flexible approach of letting some of the houses meant the houses could be sold if/when house prices increased.

Public Sector Equality Duty

Members noted that consideration had been given to impacts under the Public Sector Equality Duty.

Resolved: That it be recommended to Cabinet that the revised approach for the disposal of the houses in Burlington Mews contained in the report, be supported.

68. Work Plan

It was noted that if the accelerate budget process was agreed at Cabinet in September, then a number of reports would move forward on the work plan.

THE MEETING WAS CONCLUDED AT 8.00 PM

<u>CHAIRMAN</u>